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Swyncombe Parish Council





                                1 Russell’s Water, Henley-on Thames, Oxon RG9 6ES.  Tel:  01491 641946

                               Email:  swyncombepc@ymail.com Website: www.swyncombe.com 

Parish Clerk:  Kristina Tynan

Minutes of the Swyncombe Annual Parish Meeting 

Held at 7pm on Monday 13th May 2013
in the Cricket Pavilion 

Present:


Councillors:
Elizabeth Longley (EL)



Peter Willis Fleming (PWF)



Sam Fielden (SF)



John Halls (JF)

Officer:

Kristina Tynan

County Councillor:
Caroline Newton

District Councillor:
Anna Badcock

Members of the Public:
4
Apologies:
Julia Wells

1.         Welcome


EL welcomed everyone to the meeting and thanked them for attending.
2.         To approve the Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting 21/5/2012

Resolved: That these minutes are approved as a correct record and that they be signed by the Chairman.
3.
Chairman’s report 2012/2013

EL read out the following report:

I will try to be brief and give an overview of what your Parish Council has been working on this year.  

The Lifeline Bus service has now been replaced with Dial A Ride. After initial concerns the feedback from parishioners is good, the service is working well.

Roads - Sam is working with the Council to have the many pot holes repaired.

Police - Sam and myself with our PCSO – Michael Rawnsley.  This meeting was called due to the fact that for a variety of reasons the police have been unable to attend any of our recent Parish Council meetings.  Michael was able to tell us that the police are currently working on ‘Countrywatch’ which is a new initiative to battle rural crime.  As soon as there are more details he had a meeting wi will be forwarding them to us. He also informed us that the police are currently collating figures of the speeding rates locally.  As a result of these figures they will be able to activate more regular speed traps.  Particularly focusing on Cookley Green and Park Corner.  We also discussed the antisocial  behaviour of some cyclists, which has been brought to our attention,  and he informed us that the police are working with race organisers to improve this.  
The Bonfire party continues to do well, slightly lower figures for 2012, in part due to the date being at the end of half term, and many people still being away.  However, all went well.  2013 Bonfire in the currently in the planning stages.
Trees - The SPC have also undertaken some maintenance work on the trees along the road at Cookley Green.  This work was to remove large quantities of dead branches that were becoming a concern to road safety.  Financially this has been a large cost for the Parish this year.

Unfortunately a decay fungi ‘Kretschmaria deusta’ (Ustulina deusta) has been found on two of the trees and this may well necessitate some urgent work to cut these two trees back. One is on the road side and the other is adjacent to a power line.
Litter Blitzes – These continue to be well attended. We have asked for help from SODC to clear the verges between Park Corner and Cookley Green.  A personal thanks to Pam Taylor for taking this on, however, hopefully SODC will take it on going forward as it is a dangerous job for parishioners to do.

The Cricket Club – nets and a bowling machine have been purchased this year for the use of the Cricket Club.  It is hoped that this will encourage membership and offer better facilities for current players.  Peter Willis Fleming is also investigating the repainting of the Pavilion and will have information to that effect shortly.
Challenge Henley -  This has taken a great deal of time and effort from both Parishioners, Council Representatives and Parish Councillors.  Earlier this year the SPC asked all Parishioners to let them know what their opinion of the event was and whether they supported it.  The resounding response was that the event was fine, but no one wanted the roads to be closed for 12 hours, meaning that access and egress from their properties would be difficult and that the Five Horseshoes would have, therefore, to shut for the day at great cost.  With this in mind the SPC approached John Howells, Rodney Rose (OCC) and Alan Rose of Just Racing.  Unfortunately any attempt on our behalf to discuss the matter with Rodney Rose and Alan Rose was met with recalcitrance.  Through the work of Arthur Weir and Robert Seward it was discovered that the races in both previous years were illegal for several reasons.  The main reason was that the Police had not authorised the race. As a direct result of their work the Police are now involved in this year’s race. SPC have made representations to the police as have Parishioners regarding the safety of the race (as this is the prime concern of the police) and of the many days prior to the race when participants will be practising when safe descent of Howe Hill and use of Huntercombe Lane are a cause for concern.  We have just heard the result of this which is that the roads will now open at 2pm a shortening of the original road closures, which is to be applauded, however, The Five Horseshoes will still be unable to trade fully, I have suggested that the members of the Parish might like to go for their lunch there that day to support them.  I would like to personally thank Arthur Weir and Robert Seward for all their hard work which many times has gone above and beyond the call of duty.  Thank you.
Hedging Plants - Work to replace hedging plants on the Church Lane side of the Cricket Ground is currently in progress. The hedging plants were received free of charge under a scheme offered to the county.  We were given a Jubilee Oak which was grown at Windsor and given to us for the Queen’s Jubilee this has now been planted in the Cricket Ground.
Precept - The SPC has taken the decision to once again increase the Precept to £5150.00 from £5,000 for 2012/2013. We have also taken advantage of a grant from the  SODC of £234.14 which will increase our precept to a total of £5384 for the forthcoming year. 

 There is now a framed print of the Parish Map which will be presented to the Village Hall at Russells   

 Water.  Thank you to Julia for organising this.

Peter Willis Fleming is currently organising a Parish approach to the Neighbourhood Plan for Swyncombe,  given our size we will be going down the lesser route of a Community Led Plan.  He and Julia are looking for Parish representatives to work with them on a Steering Group, if you are interested please contact either Peter or Julia.
John Halls has been reviewing the Risk Assessment, Compliance and Governance for the Parish Council and overseeing any planning applications this year.

Finally I would like to thank Kristina and all my fellow councillors for their hard work and support.

4.
To receive Reports from:


1. District Councillor – Anna Badcock
SODC Deep Cleanse – SODC are doing this again. KT has requested that Swyncombe be done and is awaiting to hear when this will happen. 
Waste – AB stated that there is now an app for smartphones which lets you know which bins to put out and lets you know date changes in holidays. There is also a text messaging service available. The app maybe sold to other Councils and some money could be made from doing this. Information can be found on the District website.

Finance This has been a key area of uncertainty which inevitably affects many other areas. This 
time last year we reported that there were some key changes that had yet to work through the 
system and the full implications yet to be understood. In some areas this still applies. Our budget 
this coming year was cautious to reflect this. But none the less we have again been able to set a 
budget reducing your council tax by 2.5% for the second year running and including growth. 


Funding – There are still grants available. The Community Investment Fund is £1M

EL asked if there were any grants to help with tree works and AB advised that it would be best to talk to the Chilterns AONB in the first instance.

Flytipping – AB reported that this is mainly an issue around boundaries of major town and cities. She asked that if anyone witnesses this to report it to SODC. Even if it is on private land it should still be reported but SODC are not obliged to clear from private land. Reporting helps build up a picture and to  help prosecute people. 
Planning – There are frequent changes to Planning  and AB advised that if there any any queries on planning issues it is best to speak to an officer.

Neighbourhood Plan – You may recall that we have two ‘frontrunner’ Neighbourhood Plans in the district one in Thame and the other in Woodcote. These are both nearing completion and Thame had its external inspection last month. This is a national first so good news for the district. Coming behind these two front runner plans there has been great interest across the district from communities wanting to prepare their own plans. The council is doing all it can to support these.  We are also working with parishes on their community led plans those deciding not to do neighbourhood plans.


The Government planning reforms has been of particular interest around the District and were the main optic in the annual Parish Council forum – a discussion evening between district council and town and parish councils.


Planning Enforcement continues to be a hot topic and the council has been putting additional resources to this. Much effort is also being put into explaining to parishes what we can and cannot do. Where there is a breach of planning there is frustration as the limit to what the council can do and the speed at which we can do it. We are required to give those in breach of planning time to make amends where possible. However some issues raised as enforcement are actually minor developments now permitted under Permitted Development Rights. Government reforms have made it easier for people to do extensions.

 
2. County Councillor – Caroline Newton
CN was congratulated on her re-election of County Councillor. The Election was for the new boundaries, which divisions have been reduced from 74 Councillors to 63. The Conservatives had previously held 52 seats and following the election the political party have the the following seats.

Conservatives : 31

Labour:
 15

Lib Dems:
 11

Green

   3

Independents     4

CN said that there is a message in these figures. No UKIP Councillors were elected but they did have an impact on the way people voted. The first Full Council meeting will be held tomorrow. 

Economic Development:  As part of the localism agenda, the public-sector driven local Budget: In the context of tightening financial challenges, the focus of the Council has been on protecting front-line services as far as possible while eliminating wasteful spending. It has already saved £127 million from 2010 to the end of 2012/13. But continuing pressures, including cuts in the grant we receive from central government, mean we will have to find more savings up to 2017 at least. Further cuts, amounting to a total of £200 million have been identified for the medium term.

Over the last year, the council has continued to reduce the number of staff – most particularly in senior management; has been rationalising its asset base, divesting property and sharing accommodation with other public sector organisations where possible; investing in energy efficiency measures in our buildings, including schools; working more closely with other public sector organisations to provide joined-up services.

Nonetheless, in order to protect front-line services our residents value, you will be aware that development agencies across Britain have been disbanded, to be replaced in 2012/13 by business-led Local Enterprise Partnerships. OCC still has a vital role to play in providing strategic leadership, and as a member of Oxfordshire’s LEP, OCC has been supporting bids for investment in road and rail infrastructure, and Oxford’s successful bid to be a Superconnected City with ultrafast broadband and public wifi. We are also working with the LEP to deliver programmes in three priority areas of economic growth, enterprise and housing development in Oxfordshire over the next 20 years: in Oxford, Bicester and Science Vale (around Harwell). 

Broadband: OCC recognises that faster and more reliable broadband is critical for underpinning economic growth, and for the delivery of public services in new and diverse ways – and in rural areas as much as in more densely populated settlements. OCC is managing a £19 million OCC/BDUK-funded programme to provide superfast broadband to 90% of Oxfordshire by 2015, and will shortly announce the identity of the service provider.  First fibre will be laid from Dec/Jan. There is no guarantee that Watlington will be among the communities that will benefit, but I believe it is highly likely.

Roads: Following a year of poor weather and particularly severe, long winter, the state of the county’s roads is poor. OCC Highways have already filled around twice the number of potholes it would expect this year, and routine maintenance has been pushed behind schedule. You are aware of the new app (fixmystreet.oxfordshire.gov.uk) which is designed to help residents report potholes. Please use it. The intention is to fill within 28 days of receiving a report – and where that is not happening, please let me know. 

 Councillor Community Budgets:  I have had £10,000 this year to allocate to community schemes across the division. In Watlington, the mini-soccer club and Watlington-in-Bloom both received £500 awards. This fund will continue this year. 

 The Area Stewards Fund, which gave each councillor influence over smaller highways schemes will not continue this FY, though councillors will continue to work closely with the Area Steward and local communities to ensure funds are spent on matters that concern communities most. OCC will be focusing on maintaining the existing asset base, rather than installing new assets (eg new signs, Vehicle Activated Signs etc).

War Memorial – EL said that the War Memorial will need some repairs and asked if there would be any funding available. CN said that we could apply to the Area Steward’s Fund. After we have received quotations for this work SPC will look into the funding opportunities.


Tree Works in Swyncombe – CN stated that there may be some OCC funding that could be applied for.

Triathlon – CN reported that at the OCC meeting Julia Wells and David     spoke to the County  Council meeting and that they very impressive and that it raised the profile of  this issue with  Councillors. However the motion as not discussed due to lack of time. It was also noted that OCC have not responded to the Five Horseshoes within the 10 day limit.  It was also noted that Ian Hill from Watlington Parish Council has been fantastic on this issue.

3. Thames Valley Police  - There was no report received.

 4. Cricket Club -PWF

 PWF reported that he has been in touch with Huntercombe Offenders Institution which is now for   

 Category C  Inmates for foreign nationals. They are able to come and help with projects in the community. PWF has asked about them painting a wall on the outside of the Pavilion. They can do this and SPC would need to provide materials, paints, tools etc. They will provide 2 people for the day who do not need supervision. They ensure that people with appropriate skills will be sent on projects. They would need to assess in terms of Health and Safety. We would also need to provide Huntercombe with our policy number and Insurance Certificate. Other projects they could potentially help us with are weeding hedges.
It was noted that the Cricket Nets are now purchased and KT to inform our insurers.


Fire Extinguishers – KT to ask BA from WPC if he would do the test for these and to also ask him if he would kindly do the PAT Testing once again.
5. Public Forum

Triathlon – EL will be seeing if a Parish Lunch could be organised at the Fire Horseshoes on the day of this event as our only business in the Parish will be losing trade again due to the road closure.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 8.30pm 
and was followed by the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council
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